Approved  

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

October 20, 2010 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, October 20, 2010 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Steve Ober and Dave Nickerson. TA Veloski was also present. Andrew Livernois was not present.  











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 
- None at this time. 










2.0  CIP Committee Appointment – Chair Nickerson stated the Board would like to know how things are going and if there is any room for improvement.  Mr. Lang stated he has never been part of the CIP committee but is willing to be the School's Representative in the committee.  Mr. Lang noted that he has been reviewing past meeting minutes and the CIP Committee looks at big purchases and he is conservative.  Chair Nickerson asked if the time commitment would be too much and Mr. Lang replied no. Chair Nickerson encouraged Mr. Lang to let the BOS know if there were things that could be changed. Chair Nickerson made a motion to appoint Tim Lang to the CIP Committee as the School Representative.  Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.     












3.0 Liz Merry update 








  3.1
November 2nd Election – Representative Merry informed the Board that she is a candidate and she will be appointing Dick Gardner as a pro-temp Moderator for the election. Selectman Ober asked if a dry run would take place with the new voting booths and Representative Merry replied yes, Monday morning. Representative Merry noted they would also be brushing up on the voting procedures for the blind and disabled. 
  3.2 ZBA – Representative Merry stated she has completed the Law Lecture Series and two applications would be coming before the ZBA this month.                                       3.3 Managing the State Budget – Representative Merry informed the Board that she hopes to be part of the Finance Committee and would be looking at job creation through proposed legislation.  Representative Merry and the Board briefly discussed the internet and health care costs. Representative Merry stated she wants to protect State funding for Schools & Municipalities which is a priority because if the funding is cut too much, it will land on the municipalities and she wants to be sure funding is cut in the right places. Representative Merry stated the gambling bill had a lot of holes in it last year but will be watching and hopes it has been scaled down with a more reasonable approach. Selectman Ober asked who gets the revenue and how much. Representative Merry replied the bill will need to be watched and originally had a percentage going to the State, the Company running the gambling and Health & Human Services.  Representative Merry noted her role is to represent the Town and its constituents, finding answers to questions.  




4.0  Bill Tobin Re: Receipt of State deficit – Representative Tobin informed the BOS that he is in receipt of a serious State budget deficit with a $600-$800 million dollar shortfall and the 2011 budget may have severe cuts that will affect municipalities.  Representative Tobin noted revenue sharing may see a cut of $27-$50 million dollars and the numbers need to be watched carefully. 











5.0  Town Budget








  
  5.1 Executive Administration - 
2% salary increases have been given (FICA & Medicare), general supplies was increased to include Employee Appreciation instead of the miscellaneous line, books & periodicals was increased for law updates and mileage & travel was decreased due to the usage of the Town's vehicle. Curt McGee noted the Assistant Moderator is not paid and Liz Merry stated he receives her stipend.  The proposed 2012 total is $110,088 dollars which is a 4% decrease from last year. 
  5.2
Financial Administration -  Finance Officer McGee reported the budget is level funded and mostly salary driven. TA Veloski stated they are looking to switch the phones to Bay Ring, if the leased they are $1,000 dollars more but the repairs would be at their expense. Chair Nickerson agreed the phones certainly need to be fixed and asked TA Veloski to check with Metrocast.  The total proposed budget is $111,300 dollars. 
  5.3
Elections & Registrations – Sheila Dodge informed the Board that the Election Worker's stipend to $100 dollars each election.  Sheila Dodge stated a purge has been scheduled for 2011-2012 and is required by the State every ten years. Selectman Ober stated the group is very professional and agrees with the increase. The total proposed budget is $6,906 dollars (7% increase). 






   5.4 Revaluation of Property, Legal Expense and Personnel Administration – Revaluation of Property's total proposed budget is $26,202 dollars (9% decrease). Legal Expenses – Chair Nickerson stated some of the forms received that go to the Attorney, shouldn't be and can see some of the bigger contracts being reviewed but most of the forms are standard. The Board briefly discussed utilizing the LGC. The total proposed budget for legal is $27,001 dollar (10% decrease). Curt McGee stated the Town got a break for enrolling in the HRA program, so $299,000 dollars for medical insurance should be reasonable. The Board briefly discussed the increase of workman's compensation & unemployment compensation and will be checking with the Local Government Center regarding comparable rates.  




  5.5
General Government Buildings – The total proposed budget is $78,832 dollars (5% increase). 










  5.6 Insurance – Finance Officer McGee informed the Board the Town has not received a quote yet, so it has been left the same as last year $52,049 dollars. 



     


6.0 Old Business 









  6.1 Highway Garage – Chair Nickerson reported that steel is scheduled for delivery on the 25th and then CCI & Reiss will be all set to go. 

      6.2 Hunkins Pond Road – Cross culverts are being installed. 








 



7.0 New Business









  7.1
Town Hall  – TA Veloski stated the doors that were the voting booths have been removed and asked if they should be delivered to the Transfer Station. Selectman Ober replied he could take them and place a “free” sign on them because they are hollow. The Board thanked Dick LeClerc for all of his work on the voting booths.  TA Veloski will advertise the sale of the other door. 





7.2 Maple Circle and Shute Hill Roads - change order – The Board signed the change order in the amount of $68,211 dollars. Selectman Ober made a motion to approve $3,500 dollars of hand/paving work on Maple Circle and Shute Hill. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 



  7.3
County Tax Bill – Has been received in the amount of $578,218 dollars.  

  7.4
Letter from Carmine Cioffi – The BOS regretfully accepted Mr. Cioffi's resignation letter from the Lakes region Planning Commission. 




  7.5
Hiltz Construction Re: Gravel on Doctor True Rd. - Chair Nickerson made a motion to authorize DPW Director Thayer to spend $25,466 dollars for ditch & pipe work on Doctor True Road with the stabilization fabric to be supplied by the DPW. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  





8.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers. The accounts payable register was made available for public inspection.









    

9.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement –  Greg Orr & Savitri Sevilla filed a Current Use Application for Tax Map 20, Lot 3 and Bradley Tucker filed a Timber Intent for Tax Map 10, Lot 39 and Tax Map 16, Lot 2. The BOS signed/approved all three of the above. 













10.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – Chair Nickerson made a motion to accept $140 dollars from Tim Lang's Network Managers and $150 dollars from Sharon Dugan ($290 dollars total) for the Sanbornton Food Pantry. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 














11.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes  





              11.1 10/13/2010 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, October 13, 2010. Chair Nickerson motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of October13, 2010 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.











12.0 Correspondence 




        




12.1 Town Office – Carpet – Chair Nickerson made a motion to hire Fire Clean-up Services for $298.98 dollars to pre-treat and steam clean the Town Office carpet. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  


12.2 Fire Department Re: Rescue Equipment – Ben Burlingname was present. Chair Nickerson made a motion to authorize Chief DeSilva to purchase rescue rope & equipment in the amount of $4,120 dollars, to be taken out of the Fire Rescue Vehicle & Equipment Fund. 













13.0 Town Administrator’s Report  







13.1 Conneston Construction Inc. (CCI) – TA Veloski to check with DPW Director Thayer regarding blowers in the ceiling of the new Highway Garage for the radiant heat.  
13.2 E-mail from Don Foudriat Re: Proposed warrant Article – The BOS reviewed the e-mail proposing a warrant article for $25-$30K for the Black Brook Bridge. Under Advisement. 











14.0 Selectman's Reports


14.1 Conservation Commission – Selectman Ober reported the sample conservation easement for the Dion property has been sent to Town Counsel and the Swains have signed the multiple team agreement, which will be going to Lisa Morin and Lisa Riker.  








15.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, October 27, 2010 at the Town Office @ 6:30 p.m.












13.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 9:05 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

10/20/2010

BOS Approved Minutes


